

Lessons From Watergate

Preparing for Post-Trump Reforms

By Sam Berger and Alex Tausanovitch July 2018



Lessons From Watergate

Preparing for Post-Trump Reforms

By Sam Berger and Alex Tausanovitch July 2018

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 The expansive post-Watergate reforms
- 11 Lessons for the post-Trump era
- 13 About the authors
- 14 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Many commentators have compared the Trump administration to the ill-fated presidency of Richard Nixon. The similarities are striking: a willingness to tap into the darker currents of the American political climate, a disregard for the rule of law, and an overriding concern with settling political scores and damaging perceived enemies. As special counsel Robert Mueller's investigation continues, along with parallel investigations into other potentially illegal activity by President Donald Trump and his associates, it is already apparent that the Trump presidency will also be marred by scandal. Given these parallels, it is instructive to look at the reforms of the post-Watergate era when considering lessons for policymaking in a post-Trump world.

The post-Watergate reforms were far-reaching. They sought to restore faith in the U.S. political system by combating the corrupting influence of money in politics; promoting ethics and transparency in government; protecting people against abuses of government power; and limiting certain extraordinary exercises of presidential authority. Laws passed in that period have transformed, among other things, the federal budget process, government practices for protecting individuals' personal information, and oversight of the intelligence community. While these reform efforts have not been uniformly successful, they reflect the resolve of the policymakers of that era, who had a broad understanding of the abuses that needed to be addressed and who were willing to take broad actions to address them.

This era of reform demonstrates at least two important lessons that apply to current efforts to prepare the post-Trump policy response. First, the post-Trump moment will likely present opportunities for significant reform across a broad range of policy areas, allowing policymakers to tackle deeply rooted problems that have previously proven difficult to address. Second, it is critical that policymakers begin planning now how to connect the wide-ranging scandals of the Trump administration to appropriate reforms.

In less than two years, the Trump administration has created and exacerbated a broad range of problems. Trump's corrupt use of executive power presents a threat to the rule of law and the democratic norms that have made the United States the most successful nation in the world. President Trump and his allies have undermined America's standing in the global community,³ vilified marginalized communities,4 attacked civil society and other public institutions,5 and been complicit in brazen acts of corporate corruption.⁶ Yet Trump's blatant abuse of power has also focused attention on long-standing practices that have undermined the American political process and skewed it toward the politically connected at the expense of everyone else. By bringing these pernicious problems into the spotlight, President Trump's misconduct has created an opportunity for more significant reform, if there is sufficient political will.

This report details some of the most significant post-Watergate reforms, providing an example for policymakers in the post-Trump era. Like their post-Watergate predecessors, policymakers must be ready to seize the opportunity to advocate for bold responses that do not just restore the prior status quo but also make fundamental positive changes. In the absence of those changes, the country risks recurrences of this kind of administration, where a corrupt demagoguing president rigs the system for himself and his friends while seeking to misuse the levers of government in order to maintain power.

The expansive post-Watergate reforms

While contemporary coverage of former President Richard Nixon focuses on the Watergate burglary and cover-up that ultimately led to his resignation, the Nixon administration was rife with unethical and undemocratic conduct. Secret and potentially illegal use of military force, illegal campaign contributions, domestic spying, outright bribery, and the misuse of the machinery of government to attack political opponents were just a few of the widespread abuses discovered by the Watergate investigators and subsequent congressional inquiries. Unsurprisingly, an administration led by a dishonest and unethical chief executive—with little respect for the rule of law—was prone to abusing its power.

The breadth of Nixon's abuses was matched by the subsequent response. Although the post-Watergate period is widely understood as an era of reform, over time, the full extent of the changes has faded from view. The 1970s saw a wholesale remaking of America's campaign finance system, including the creation of the Federal Election Commission (FEC) and the introduction of comprehensive limits on how much money political campaigns can raise and spend. There were also historic new protections against abuses of executive power, including the Privacy Act—which restricted government use of personal data—and the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act (FISA), which created a process to limit the power of intelligence agencies to spy on American citizens. The era also saw changes to congressional budget procedures, an effort to limit foreign military interventions overseas, civil service and ethics reforms, and much more.

Broadly, these reforms sought to provide for a more ethical, transparent government; combat the corrupting influence of money in politics; protect people against governmental abuses of power; and place limits on extraordinary exercises of presidential power. The following sections provide a brief overview of the extensive reforms put in place in response to Nixon's abuses of power, some having been enacted while he was still in office. While the descriptions of these reforms are not intended to be exhaustive, they provide a sense of the breadth of the response and provide an example for current policymakers.

Providing for ethical, transparent government

1974 Amendments to the Freedom of Information Act¹⁴

Although the Freedom of Information Act was originally passed in 1966, the executive branch frequently resisted making the required disclosures, particularly by claiming that anything deemed "classified" by the executive branch was exempt from disclosure. Congress re-engaged with the issue after repeated revelations of misconduct in the Nixon administration and, after multiple congressional hearings, revealed failures of government agencies to provide timely disclosure. The discussion of the legislation occurred against the backdrop of President Nixon's refusal to provide information to Congress, including tapes of conversations in the White House. The discussion of the White House.

The 1974 amendments made numerous changes to the original two-page statute. Significantly, they provided that only properly classified information could be withheld on national security grounds and gave judges the power to determine whether information was properly classified. The amendments also imposed timelines for responses to public records requests, created sanctions for wrongly withheld information, and made other clarifications to make it easier for requesters to obtain information.¹⁷

Federal Advisory Committee Act of 1972¹⁸ and Government in the Sunshine Act of 1976¹⁹

Then-Chief Justice Earl Warren wrote, "If anything is to be learned from our present difficulties, compendiously known as Watergate, it is that we must open our public affairs to public scrutiny on every level of government." It was in this vein that Congress passed two separate laws to enhance government transparency. The first of these laws, the Federal Advisory Committee Act—enacted before Nixon even left office—sets out rules requiring certain processes for federal advisory committees "to ensure that advice by the various advisory committees formed over the years is objective and accessible to the public." It provides people with a window into whom the government is listening to when setting policy.

The second law, the Government in the Sunshine Act, requires any multimember government agency or executive branch commission to deliberate and hold meetings in public, unless specific exemptions are met. All 50 states have now adopted some type of open government law, most of which are even broader than the federal rules.²²

Inspector General Act of 1978²³

The Inspector General Act was put in place "in the wake of the Watergate scandal, as a means of ensuring integrity and accountability in the Executive Branch."²⁴ It created offices of inspectors general (OIGs) at 12 federal agencies, subsequently expanded to today's total of 73 OIGs and 14,000 personnel.²⁵ The law empowers these offices to audit and investigate agency programs, to report the results of these investigations to Congress, and to make recommendations "to promote economy, efficiency, and effectiveness" and "to prevent and detect fraud and abuse."26 The Council of Inspectors General on Integrity and Efficiency, an agency made up of the 73 OIGs, credits its work for "hundreds of billions of dollars of potential savings, tens of thousands of successful prosecutions, and transformational government reforms."27

Civil Service Reform Act of 1978²⁸

A promise of civil service reform was "central to President Carter's election campaign."29 Carter ran as an outsider, fueled in part by the distrust of government wrought by the Nixon administration. One of his key proposals to address that distrust was to reform the civil service—the government's civilian workforce—and to restore confidence that a government worker's performance would be judged on merit at a time when "the memory of Watergate fueled the fear of additional political abuse."30

The Civil Service Reform Act was the most sweeping reform to the federal civil service since the Pendleton Act of 1883.31 It established three new federal agencies: the Merit System Protection Board, the Office of Personnel Management, and the Federal Labor Relations Authority.³² These agencies oversee the management and regulation of civil servants. The act also simplified and reorganized the appeal process for adverse personnel actions such as firing or demotion; set out a new system for performance-based pay and promotion; and strengthened protections for whistleblowers against reprisal for revealing government misconduct. The basic pillars of the act continue to serve as the foundation for the modern civil service.

Ethics in Government Act of 1978³³

Upon signing the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, former President Jimmy Carter included this matter-of-fact sentence in his statement: "This bill responds to problems that developed at the highest level of Government in the 1970's."34 In fact, one earlier iteration of the bill was called the "Watergate Reorganization and Reform Act."35 Provisions of the bill were unambiguously linked to the misconduct of former President Nixon, including a mechanism for the appointment of an independent special prosecutor—a reaction to Nixon's infamous decision to order the firing of Watergate prosecutor Archibald Cox.³⁶

The Ethics in Government Act went even further, setting forth much of the landscape of government ethics that is taken for granted today. For example, it established the Office of Government Ethics, the first centralized overseer of executive branch ethics requirements.³⁷ It also imposed the first mandatory financial disclosures for members of Congress, candidates, and some high-level executive branch officials.³⁸ In addition, the act adopted into law congressional ethics rules that imposed new restrictions on outside income and limits on lobbying by former members of Congress.³⁹

Presidential Records Act of 1978⁴⁰

In the wake of his resignation, President Nixon sought to retain control of his White House records. Congress was concerned that he would destroy them to stymie further investigations, including potential criminal charges.⁴¹ Therefore, it passed the Presidential Recordings and Materials Preservation Act to ensure that Nixon could not destroy or hide records relevant to his presidency.⁴²

Building on this effort, Congress then enacted the Presidential Records Act, which established that the records of the president, vice president, and the White House belong to the United States, rather than being the personal property of the individuals holding those offices. Under the law, presidents are required to preserve presidential records and turn them over to the National Archives at the end of their terms. 43 The act also provides for public access to those records some years after a presidency has ended.⁴⁴

Combating the corrupting influence of money in politics

1974 Amendments to the Federal Election Campaign Act⁴⁵

One of the original legislative recommendations from the committee that investigated Watergate—the Select Committee on Presidential Campaign Activities—comprised a set of new campaign finance regulations, including the creation of "an independent Federal Elections Commission." The report produced by the committee contained over 100 pages on "[t]he improper and unethical activities that occurred in the 1972 campaign."47 These unethical activities included the Nixon White House's creation of secret campaign

slush funds, which were used to set up fake "citizens committees" supporting Nixon and his policies and to illegally surveil political opponents, among other things. 48 They also included examples of likely quid pro quo corruption, such as the "ITT affair," an incident in which a corporation provided \$400,000 to the Nixon campaign, allegedly, in order to get the U.S. Department of Justice to settle an antitrust lawsuit.49

The 1974 amendments to the Federal Election Campaign Act (FECA) responded directly to the abuses of the 1972 campaign. Although the 1972 version of the act focused principally on disclosure and established no central enforcement authority, the 1974 amendments, enacted after the release of the final select committee report, created the FEC and introduced comprehensive limits on contributions to and expenditures by political campaigns—a radical change in the way that American politics was financed and conducted. Some of the FECA's provisions have since been weakened or struck down by U.S. Supreme Court decisions, but many have persisted for more than 40 years. Today, all candidates, political parties, and political committees are subject to strict contribution limits and must disclose every dollar raised and spent.

Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977⁵⁰

During the Watergate investigations, prosecutors determined that numerous corporations and corporate executives had made illegal contributions to Nixon's re-election campaign. 51 Those investigations also revealed that companies had been creating secret slush funds to make a range of illegal payments, including bribes to foreign government officials. 52 Investigations into these practices by the Securities and Exchange Commission and the Senate Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations revealed several cases of foreign bribery or improper payments made by major American companies. 53 Buoyed by a post-Watergate focus on ethics, these revelations created significant pressure on Congress to act.

The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act addressed this issue by making it illegal for covered individuals and corporations to bribe foreign government officials in order to obtain or retain business. It also imposes accounting standards on companies—thus ensuring that they accurately record their transactions—and prohibits knowingly falsifying records.

Protecting people against governmental abuses of power

Privacy Act of 1974⁵⁴

The Watergate investigation revealed that Nixon had sought to use private tax information held by the IRS to damage political opponents and had continued the long-standing practice of illegally surveilling Americans through the FBI.55 Concerns about governmental misuse of personal information led to demands for clearer standards and protections.

The Privacy Act sets standards for how agencies collect, maintain, use, and disseminate people's personal information. Agencies are required to establish a secure system to prevent unauthorized disclosures of information.⁵⁶ They are limited to using individuals' information for legitimate purposes and are prohibited from disclosing individuals' information without written consent, except in a limited set of circumstances.⁵⁷ The act also creates a means for individuals to seek access to their information, which is in the possession of agencies, and to amend such information when warranted.⁵⁸ In practice, the act's exemptions for law enforcement and national security have created large gaps in its protections; however, it was key in establishing limits on what the government can do with the personal information it collects.

Tax Reform Act of 1976⁵⁹

Nixon sought to obtain confidential information about his political enemies from the IRS.⁶⁰ In fact, the articles of impeachment drafted for Nixon stated that he had "endeavoured to obtain from the Internal Revenue Service, in violation of the constitutional rights of citizens, confidential information contained in income tax returns for purposed (sic) not authorized by law."61 Provisions in the Tax Reform Act were intended to put an end to this misuse of taxpayer information by establishing strict requirements for disclosing tax information—including to other government agencies—as well as significant criminal and civil penalties for IRS personnel who violated these requirements.⁶²

Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act of 1978⁶³ and the creation of select intelligence oversight committees

The Watergate investigation and a subsequent investigation by the Senate Select Committee to Study Governmental Operations with Respect to Intelligence Activities—also known as the Church Committee—revealed widespread abuses by intelligence agencies, including extensive domestic surveillance by the FBI

and the CIA.⁶⁴ In response to these investigations and other revelations about domestic surveillance, Congress enacted FISA, which limited electronic surveillance of Americans to national security purposes.

The act established a detailed framework for conducting electronic surveillance for national security purposes within the United States. It set forth the circumstances under which electronic surveillance could be conducted, 65 established a special court to review surveillance applications, 66 established a probable cause standard for permissible electronic surveillance, 67 and made clear that only foreign powers and agents of foreign powers—which can include Americans—could be targeted. 68

In addition to FISA, Congress also created intelligence committees in both the House and Senate to provide accountability and oversight of the intelligence community.⁶⁹

Placing limits on extraordinary exercises of presidential power

War Powers Act of 1973⁷⁰

During the Vietnam war, President Nixon expanded U.S. military operations to Cambodia while denying that the United States was doing so. When the full scope of the U.S. bombings and other actions against Cambodia came to light, concerns about Nixon's actions—along with concerns about earlier presidents' unilateral decisions with respect to the war in Vietnam—led Congress to pass the War Powers Act over Nixon's veto.⁷¹

The War Powers Act was intended to limit the president's power to initiate hostilities without prior congressional authorization. It did so by setting up a system of time limits and required reports to Congress. From the beginning, the act was criticized as being both too restrictive and too permissive of executive branch action. While it has rarely operated to provide an adequate framework for decisions about whether the United States should go to war, over time, it has operated to require presidential notification to Congress.

Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974⁷²

As part of a dispute over spending levels, Nixon refused to spend "tens of billions of dollars" that Congress had provided, a direct challenge to its power of the purse. In response, Congress sought to reassert its authority over the budget

process.⁷³ The act, among other things, limited the circumstances under which the president could impound—choose not to spend—funds Congress had appropriated.⁷⁴ It also created standing budget committees in the House and Senate;⁷⁵ established the Congressional Budget Office to provide Congress with independent, expert advice;⁷⁶ and directed the budget committees to create a spending blueprint in advance of the fiscal year.⁷⁷

National Emergencies Act of 1976⁷⁸

During his presidency, Nixon twice declared national emergencies: once in response to a strike by U.S. postal workers and again to impose import controls.⁷⁹ Motivated by a general distrust of Nixon as well as by concerns around the Vietnam War, Congress reviewed the use of emergency powers, determining that numerous national emergencies were still in effect.⁸⁰

In response, Congress passed the National Emergencies Act, creating a formal process through which to declare a national emergency that allows the president to invoke certain extraordinary powers provided by statute. A declared emergency ends after one year if the president does not take formal action to continue it, and Congress can take steps to terminate the emergency.⁸¹ The act also requires the president to report to Congress on what emergency authorities are being utilized to respond to the emergency and on what expenditures are made pursuant to those authorities.82

Lessons for the post-Trump era

One of the most important lessons from the Nixon era is that a corrupt president creates a culture of corruption that permeates the whole administration, resulting in wide-ranging misconduct. A president who is dishonest and unethical and who puts a premium on personal loyalty will fill his administration with dishonest, unethical loyalists. This leads to a proliferation of corruption and abuses of power; the abandonment of long-standing norms that are critical to a well-functioning political system; and even criminal activity. Ultimately, the result is a multitude of scandals, which creates a multitude of opportunities for policy changes.

In the past year and a half, the Trump administration has already engaged in extensive misconduct—including government policymaking handed off to selfdealing industry leaders; 83 apparent misuse of campaign funds; 84 the president and his family openly profiting from public office; 85 taxpayer dollars wasted on first-class flights and unnecessary office upgrades for Trump cabinet officials;86 personal and financial threats issued against political opponents;⁸⁷ and collusion with a foreign adversary to undermine a U.S. election.⁸⁸

Just as in the post-Nixon era, if policymakers are prepared, efforts to address these Trump administration scandals have the potential to be wide-ranging. Now is the time to start thinking through the full range of potential changes not just ethics and political reform proposals but also changes to strengthen the rule of law, bolster civic institutions, and address economic and social marginalization.

The second lesson from the post-Watergate era is that public understanding of the nature of a corrupt president's scandals will shape which areas are deemed in need of reform. While the post-Watergate reforms were far-reaching, they generally tracked and responded to the specific problems discovered by the post-Watergate investigations and the resulting public concerns about abuse of government power.

The War Powers Act, for example, was a response to President Nixon's secretive use of military power. Both the Inspector General Act and the Civil Service Reform Act responded to concerns about Nixon's misuse of government power and personnel, including to attack political enemies. And the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act was the result of the unexpected discovery of corporate slush funds used for foreign bribes by some of the same corporations that had been making illegal political contributions. Indeed, many of the laws now identified with good government were enacted in the wake of the Nixon administration.

Importantly, reform legislation did more than simply address Nixon's personal misconduct. Congress utilized the opportunity to address long-standing problems that were far bigger than one individual. Yet their efforts were largely grounded in the recognized abuses of the Nixon administration. Therefore, in preparing a response to the Trump administration, policymakers must consider how the nature of his scandals will affect the range of potential policy responses. Situating President Trump's scandals in the context of broader structural problems within the political system will allow for more far-reaching policy responses that address deeply rooted problems.

The United States is currently confronted with an administration that not only ignores democratic norms but also looks upon them with open disdain. The brazenness of this administration's corruption presents a unique opportunity to draw public attention to how the current rules skew the system toward those with political and economic power. In turn, this can help build support for policymakers to take steps to rewrite those rules so that the system is more responsive and accountable to all Americans. Just like the Nixon scandals, the misconduct of the current president may set the stage for an ambitious new set of democratic reforms, a once-in-a-generation opportunity—if policymakers are prepared to embrace it.

About the authors

Sam Berger is the senior adviser at the Center for American Progress. His areas of expertise include health care policy, government reform, regulatory policy, appropriations, and administrative law. From 2015 to 2017, Berger served as a senior policy adviser at the White House Domestic Policy Council, where his work focused on the Affordable Care Act and Medicaid. From 2010 to 2015, Berger worked at the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) in various roles, including senior counselor and policy adviser.

Alex Tausanovitch is the associate director of Democracy and Government Reform at the Center. He previously served for four years as counsel to commissioners on the Federal Election Commission—including for three previous chairs of the commission—and has published papers on lobbying and campaign finance. Prior to joining the Center for American Progress, Tausanovitch worked at the Department of Education's Office of Federal Student Aid, where he helped establish a program to provide student loan relief to borrowers who were subject to unlawful deception by their schools.

Endnotes

- 1 See, for example, Randy Ludlow, "John Dean: Trump, Nixon check many of the same boxes," The Columbus Dispatch, August 18, 2017, available at http:// www.dispatch.com/news/20170817/john-deantrump-nixon-check-many-of-same-boxes; Dara Lind, "The inadvertent parallels between Trump and Nixon are getting a bit ridiculous," Vox, May 19, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/policy-andpolitics/2017/5/19/15659314/trump-nixon-watergate; Julia Glum, "Is Trump Impeachment Talk and Nixon Comparisons Behind 'All the President's Men' Sales Spike?," Newsweek, August 10, 2017, available at http:// www.newsweek.com/trump-nixon-all-presidentsmen-648924.
- 2 See, for example, Carol D. Leonnig, Tom Hamburger, and Devlin Barrett, "Trump attorney Cohen is being investigated for possible bank fraud, campaign finance violations," The Washington Post, April 9, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ fbi-seizes-records-related-to-stormy-daniels-in-raid-oftrump-attorney-michael-cohens-office/2018/04/09/ e3e43cf4-3c30-11e8-974f-aacd97698cef_story.html; Tom LoBianco, "The 4 Russia investigations explained," CNN Politics, April 25, 2017, available at https://www. cnn.com/2017/04/25/politics/congress-russia-investigations/index.html; James V. Grimaldi, Shane Harris, and Aruna Viswanatha, "Mueller Probes Flynn's Role in Alleged Plan to Deliver Cleric to Turkey," The Wall Street Journal, November 10, 2017, available at https://www. wsj.com/articles/mueller-probes-flynns-role-in-allegedplan-to-deliver-cleric-to-turkey-1510309982.
- 3 The Economist, "America's global standing plummets under Donald Trump," June 17, 2017, available at https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2017/06/27/americas-global-standing-plummets-under-donald-trump.
- 4 Gregory Korte and Alan Gomez, "Trump ramps up rhetoric on undocumented immigrants: 'These aren't people. These are animals," USA Today, May 17, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ politics/2018/05/16/trump-immigrants-animals-mexico-democrats-sanctuary-cities/617252002/.
- 5 See, for example, Kathleen Parker, "Trump has made it a verbal open season on journalists," The Washington Post, June 29, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/trump-has-made-it-a-verbalopen-season-on-journalists/2018/06/29/0d0f8090-7bcc-11e8-93cc-6d3beccdd7a3_story.html.
- 6 See, generally, Sam Berger, Liz Kennedy, and Diana Pilipenko, "Confronting the Cost of Trump's Corruption to American Families" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2007), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/ reports/2018/06/04/451570/confronting-cost-trumpscorruption-american-families/.
- 7 Andrew Glass, "Nixon authorizes invasion of Cambodia, April 28, 1970," Politico, April 28, 2015, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2015/04/this-day-inpolitics-april-28-1970-117377.
- 8 The Final Report of the Select Committee on Presidential Campaign Activities, S. Res. 981, 93 Cong. 2 sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), also referred to as the "Watergate Report," p. 445-578.
- 9 Including warrantless wiretapping of journalists and government officials. See Watergate Report, p. 1179.

- 10 Richard Kreitner, "October 10, 1973: Vice President Spiro Agnew Resigns," The Nation, October 10, 2015, available at https://www.thenation.com/article/october-10-1973-vice-president-spiro-agnew-resigns/.
- 11 This includes the IRS, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), and the FBI. See Watergate Report, p. 1180, 1183.
- 12 Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971, Public Law 92-225, 92nd Cong., 2d Sess. (Government Printing Office, 1972), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ STATUTE-86/pdf/STATUTE-86-Pg3.pdf.
- 13 Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act of 1978, Public Law 95-511, 95th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1978), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/STATUTE-92/pdf/STATUTE-92-Pg1783.pdf.
- 14 1974 Amendments to the Freedom of Information Act, Public Law 93-502, 93rd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/93rd-congress/house-bill/12471/text.
- 15 Amending the Freedom of Information Act, S. Rep. 93-854, 93 Cong. 2 sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), p. 155-156
- 16 United States v. Nixon, 418 U.S. 683 (1974).
- 17 See Edward H. Levi, "A Memorandum for the Executive Department and Agencies Concerning the Amendments to the Freedom of Information Act" (U.S. Department of Justice, 1975), available at https://www. justice.gov/oip/attorney-generals-memorandum-1974-amendments-foia.
- 18 Federal Advisory Committee Act, Public Law 92-463, 92nd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1972), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ STATUTE-86/pdf/STATUTE-86-Pg770.pdf.
- 19 Government in the Sunshine Act, Public Law 94-409, 94th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1976), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STAT-UTE-90/pdf/STATUTE-90-Pq1241.pdf.
- 20 Earl Warren, "Governmental Secrecy: Corruption's Ally," American Bar Association Journal 60 (5) (1974): 550-552, p. 550.
- 21 Government Services Administration, "Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA) Management Overview," available at https://www.gsa.gov/portal/content/104514 (last accessed July 2018).
- 22 Michael Halberstam, "Beyond Transparency: Rethinking Election Reform from an Open Government Perspective," Seattle University Law Review 38 (3) (2015): 1007-1067, p. 1018, note 63.
- 23 Inspector General Act of 1978, Public Law 95-452, 95th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1978), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STAT-UTE-92/pdf/STATUTE-92-Pg1101.pdf.
- 24 Social Security Administration Office of the Inspector General, "About OIG," available at https://oig.ssa.gov/ about-oig (last accessed Jun 2018).

- 25 Former President Jimmy Carter, "Statement on Signing H.R. 8588 the Inspector General Act of 1978 Into Law," The American Presidency Project, October 12, 1978, available at http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ ws/?pid=29968. Council of the Inspectors General on Integrity and Efficiency, "Building on 40 Years of Excellence in Independent Oversight," Press release, May 8, 2018, available at https://www.ignet.gov/sites/default/ files/files/IGAct40_Press_Release_05-08-18.pdf.
- 26 5 U.S.C. App. § 2.
- 27 Council of the Inspectors General on Integrity and Efficiency, "Building on 40 Years of Excellence in Independent Oversight."
- 28 Civil Service Reform Act of 1978, Public Law 95-454, 95th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1978), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STAT-UTE-92/pdf/STATUTE-92-Pg1111.pdf.
- 29 National Research Council, Pay for Performance: Evaluating Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay (Washington: National Academies Press, 1991), p. 19.
- 30 Patricia W. Ingraham, "The Design of Civil Service Reform: Good Politics or Good Management?." In Patricia W. Ingraham and David H. Rosenbloom, eds., The Promise and Paradox of Civil Service Reform (Pittsburgh, PA: University of Pittsburgh Press: 1993), p. 29.
- 31 Jerrell D. Coggburn, "Civil Service Reform Act of 1978." In Jack Rabin, ed., Encyclopedia of Public Administration and Public Policy: A-J (New York: CRC Press, 2003), p. 197.
- 32 Ibid., p. 198.
- 33 Ethics in Government Act of 1978, Public Law 95-521, 95th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1978), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STAT-UTE-92/pdf/STATUTE-92-Pg1824.pdf.
- 34 The American Presidency Project, "Ethics in Government Act of 1978 Remarks on Signing S. 555 Into Law (October 26, 1978)," available at http://www.presidency. ucsb.edu/ws/index.php?pid=30049 (last accessed July 2018).
- 35 See Watergate Reorganization and Reform Act of 1975: Hearings Before the Senate Committee on Government Operations, S. 495 and S. 2036, 94th Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 1976).
- 36 Julian E. Zelizer, "Out of Control," The Atlantic, January 25, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/01/the-runaway-presidency/551546/.
- 37 5 U.S.C. § 401.
- 38 5 U.S.C. §§ 101-112.
- 39 5 U.S.C. §§ 501-505.
- 40 Presidential Records Act of 1978, Public Law 95-591, 95th Cong. 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1978).
- 41 Carroll Kilpatrick, "President Refuses to Turn Over Tapes: Ervin Committee, Cox Issue Subpoenas," The Washington Post, July 24, 1973, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/president-refusesto-turn-over-tapes-ervin-committee-cox-issuesubpoenas/2012/06/04/gJQAWfG9IV_story.html?utm_ term=.530ad546a6ab.
- 42 Presidential Recordings and Materials Preservation Act, Public Law 93-525, 93rd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), available at https://www.gpo. gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-88/pdf/STATUTE-88-Pg1695-2. pdf.

- 43 44 U.S.C. § 2204(c)(1).
- 44 44 U.S.C. § 2203(g)(1).
- 45 Federal Election Campaign Act Amendments of 1974, Public Law 93-443, 93rd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), available at https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/93/s3044/text.
- 46 Watergate Report, p. 211.
- 47 Ibid., p. 213.
- 48 Ibid., p. 154.
- 49 Ibid, p. 127-129.
- 50 Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, Public Law 95-213, 93rd Cong., 1st sess. (Government Printing Office, 1977), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ STATUTE-91/pdf/STATUTE-91-Pg1494.pdf.
- 51 Watergate Report, p. 445-563.
- 52 Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations, The International Telephone and Telegraph Company and Chile, 1970-1971 (1973), available at http://www.naomiklein. org/files/resources/pdfs/itt_report.pdf.
- 53 Mike Koehler, "The Story of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act," Ohio State Law Journal 73 (5) (2012): 929-1013, p. 932.
- 54 Privacy Act of 1974, Public Law 93-579, 92nd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-88/pdf/ STATUTE-88-Pg1896.pdf.
- 55 Watergate Report, p. 130-133.
- 56 5 U.S.C. § 552a.
- 57 5 U.S.C. § 552a(b).
- 58 5 U.S.C. § 552a(d)(1).
- 59 Tax Reform Act of 1976, Public Law 94-455, 94th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1976), available at $http://www.legisworks.org/\bar{GPO/STATUTE-90-Pg1520}.\\$
- 60 Internal Revenue Service, Disclosure & Privacy Law Reference Guide (U.S. Department of Treasury), available at https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-pdf/p4639.pdf.
- 61 Watergate.info, "Articles of Impeachment," available at http://watergate.info/impeachment/articles-ofimpeachment (last accessed July 2018).
- 62 James N. Benedict and Leslie A. Lupert, "Federal Income Tax Returns-The Tension Between Government Access and Confidentiality," Cornell Law Review 64 (6) (1979): 940-987, available at https://scholarship.law.cornell. edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=4193&context=clr.
- 63 Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act of 1978.
- 64 U.S. Senate, "Senate Select Committee to Study Governmental Operations with Respect to Intelligence Activities," available at https://www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/common/investigations/ChurchCommittee.htm (last accessed July 2018).
- 65 50 U.S.C. §§ 1801-1813.
- 66 50 U.S.C. §§ 1801-1885(c).
- 67 50 U.S.C. §1805(a)(2).
- 68 50 U.S.C. §1802(a)(1).

- 69 Eric Rosenbach and Aki J. Peritz, "Confrontation or Collaboration? Congress and the Intelligence Community" (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Kennedy School and Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, 2009), p. 18, available at https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/ default/files/files/publication/IC-book-finalasof12JUNE. pdf.
- 70 War Powers Resolution, Public Law 93-148, 93rd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1973), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-87/pdf/ STATUTE-87-Pg555.pdf.
- 71 William B. Spong Jr., "The War Powers Resolution Revisited: Historic Accomplishment or Surrender?," William & Mary Law Review 16 (4) (1975): 823-882, p. 830-836, available at http://scholarship.law.wm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2543&context=wmlr.
- 72 Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974, Public Law 93-344, 92nd Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1974), available at https:// www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-88/pdf/STATUTE-88-Pg297.pdf.
- 73 Kevin Kosar, "So... this is Nixon's Fault?," Politico, October 21, 2015, available at https://www.politico.com/ agenda/story/2015/10/richard-nixon-congressionalbudget-control-act-history-000282.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Andrew Glass, "Budget and Impoundment Control Act becomes law, July 12, 1974," Politico, July 12, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2017/07/12/ budget-and-impoundment-control-act-becomes-lawiulv-12-1974-240372.
- 76 Philip Joyce, "The Congressional Budget Office at Middle Age." Working Paper 9 (Washington: Hutchins Center on Fiscal and Monetary Policy, 2015), p. 2-3, available at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/06/PJ_WorkingPaper9_Feb11_Final.pdf.
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 National Emergencies Act, Public Law 94-412, 94th Cong., 2d sess. (Government Printing Office, 1976), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STAT-UTE-90/pdf/STATUTE-90-Pg1255.pdf.

- 79 Harold C. Relyea, "National Emergency Powers" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2007), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/98-505.pdf.
- 80 Catherine Padhi, "Emergencies Without End: A Primer on Federal States of Emergency," Lawfare Blog, December 8, 2017, available at https://www.lawfareblog. com/emergencies-without-end-primer-federal-statesemergency.
- 81 Ibid.
- 82 50 U.S.C. §1641.
- 83 Berger, Kennedy, and Pilipenko, "Confronting the Cost of Trump's Corruption to American Families," p. 8-12.
- 84 Allan Smith, "The Trump campaign has now spent more than \$850,000 since last year at his properties," Business Insider, July 16, 2018, available at http://www.busines- $\dot{sinsider.com/how-much-trump-campaign-spends-at-}$ properties-golf-courses-2018-7.
- 85 Alan Zibel, "The Art of the (Self) Deal: Political and Taxpayer Spending at Trump's Properties" (Washington: Public Citizen, 2018), available at https://corporatepresidency.org/art-of-the-self-deal/.
- 86 Berger, Kennedy, and Pilipenko, "Confronting the Cost of Trump's Corruption to American Families," p. 13-16.
- 87 See, for example, Matthew Yglesias, "Donald Trump threatens Amazon as payback for Washington Post articles he doesn't like," Vox, May 13, 2016, available at https://www.vox.com/2016/5/13/11669850/donaldtrump-threatens-amazon; Evelyn Cheng, "Trump threatens Harley-Davidson: If it moves operations overseas, 'they will be taxed like never before!", CNBC, June 26, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/06/26/ trump-says-harley-davidson-using-trade-tensions-asan-excuse.html.
- 88 Max Bergmann, Sam Berger, and Jeremy Venook, "A Case Study in Collusion: The Hack and Release of Emails" (The Moscow Project, 2018), available at https:// themoscowproject.org/explainers/a-case-study-incollusion/.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

Center for American Progress